KENTUCKY DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

STAFF NOTE

Review Item:

KHSAA Requirement for Field Audits Related to Title IX per 702 KAR 7:065(2)(13,14)
Applicable Statute or Regulation:

KRS 156.070

702 KAR 7:065

History/Background:

Existing Policy: 702 KAR 7:065 (2)(13) requires the KHSAA as a condition of designation as the entity to manage interscholastic athletics, to conduct field audits of the association’s membership over a five-year (5) period regarding each school’s compliance with 20 U.S.C. Section 1681 (Title IX) and submit summary reports including the highlighting of any deficiencies in compliance on a regular (not less than three (3) times annually) basis to the Kentucky Board of Education as requested. 702 KAR 7:065 (2)(14) requires the KHSAA as a condition of designation as the entity to manage interscholastic athletics, as a condition precedent to membership, to require each member school and superintendent to annually submit a written certification of compliance with 20 U.S.C. Section 1681 (Title IX).
Since beginning the Title IX education project in collaboration with the Kentucky Board of Education in 2000, the KHSAA has completed two complete cycles whereby it has conducted field visits to its member schools. The second cycle (revisits), was completed during the 2011-2012 school year. The revisit cycle was performed over a seven-year period (2005-2012) and the compiled report of those visits, including any noted deficiencies at the local school level, is contained as Attachment “A”. These revisits are performed using a standard review document by members of the KHSAA retained audit team, a group of five retired school system administrators, who have been trained in specific aspects of review and identified “red flag” areas to inspect and review. Members of the KHSAA Executive Staff also assist with the site visits as necessary. The vast majority of the training and tools utilized by the audit team members was produced by an outside Title IX consultant, Valerie Bonnette, who is now with Goodsports, Inc.  She had spent more than fifteen (15) years with the United States Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights (OCR), as a senior program analyst who specialized in Title IX. Bonnette also recently authored a new text strictly related to compliance with Title IX at the interscholastic level in addition to her prior books on compliance at the intercollegiate level.
In addition to the regulatory requirements, the KHSAA requires each member school to annually submit reports detailing that they have performed routine self-analysis of the data surrounding athletic participation at the local school. Though neither the KHSAA nor the KBE/KDE have enforcement authority over Title IX (that authority rests solely with OCR), this education effort and self-analysis is vital to ensure the schools and school districts are in regular and routine review of these areas at their schools. This annual reporting system was converted to a completely electronic system in 2011-2012, which will allow for more analysis in the future related to participation trends and data.

Last, although not directly related to Title IX but a cooperative effort between KHSAA and KBE, the Association developed a prime date participation requirement for girls’ basketball. Though compliance with this requirement in no way ensures compliance with Title IX, this policy ensures that the girls’ basketball programs are given the directive to play a pre-determined amount of games on what have previously been defined by OCR as prime dates (Friday night, all day Saturday and Sunday) to maximize the opportunity for support and benefits. This prime date requirement mandates the playing of either 1) 40% of the girls’ home schedule or 2) 40% of the girls’ overall schedule, be played on a prime date. This system allows for the year to year fluctuations in schedules due to contract rollovers and tournament scheduling, while ensuring the prime date opportunities remain at the forefront.
Review of Past Revisit Cycle

Following the compilation of the school revisit cycle, the Commissioner of the KHSAA convened the audit staff members and staff for a review to perform some baseline trend analysis. Deficiencies observed during that cycle fall into 10 major categories: Accommodation of Interests & Abilities; Coaching; Equipment & Supplies; Gender Equity Review Committee; Locker Rooms, Practice & Competition Facilities; Medical & Training Facilities & Services; Publicity; Scheduling of Games & Practice Times; Support Services; and Travel & Per Diem. During the revisit cycle, 164 schools showed no deficiency during the review, indicating their self-analysis appeared accurate and site inspection validated the local review.
In the specific subject areas, deficiencies were noted as detailed in the following summary. In each of these cases, the deficiency was illustrated to the school for further review and or supplemental action as detailed.

Accommodation of Interests & Abilities – Irregularities and inconsistencies among the conducting of surveys of the students, as well as accurate reporting of roster counts was cited as a problem in 15 total deficiencies as observed. The KHSAA has developed an online survey instrument to assist with the compilation of data, and this should minimize if not eliminate the problems with the surveys. A majority of the roster errors were the lack of inclusion of non-varsity players in counts, and renewed emphasis on training should help in that area.

Coaching - Deficiencies were noted on seven occasions. Problems with accurately reporting coaches’ compensation were observed. But, the primary area of concern was the fact that many districts use tiering or supplement percentages favored the boys’ programs. In many cases, the only coaches available or applying for positions for certain girls’ coaching jobs were less experienced teachers or paraprofessionals with less experience that therefore were paid less compensation. In at least one case, it was noted that the school had many more “volunteers” (unpaid coaches) working with the boys’ program than with the girls’ program, which is a lessened benefit to the girls’ participants.

Equipment & Supplies – This component was noted on 18 occasions among the schools. The primary areas focused on booster (spirit) packs that seemed to favor boys (sweats, warm-ups, etc. provided more often to boys than girls), deficiencies in softball spending when compared to baseball, and lack of a written and defined plan for uniform replacement. This last issue, the lack of a written plan, leads to impulse buying upon a change in coaches, and in many cases, a deficiency within the girls’ program.
Gender Equity Review Committee – Though only noted with one school during this cycle, the audit team continues to emphasize to the schools to publicize the meetings of these committees, keep accurate minutes, and include active student representatives.
Locker Rooms, Practice & Competition Facilities – Several deficiencies (37) were noted related to this area. Most of these related to the lack of allocation of specific locker room space, including but not limited to, places to dress in final preparation for contests. In many cases, storage rooms favored boys’ teams in terms of both quantity and access. Weight room schedules were not posted in some areas, leading some girls not to feel comfortable participating in this training. Several facility deficiencies were noted in girls’ softball during this revisit cycle, a majority of which are being or have been addressed. It is recognized that this area many times requires capital expenditure, with many layers of approval necessary including that of KDE. The audit staff was cognizant of these constraints in reviewing these deficiencies.
Medical & Training Facilities & Services – Most of the deficiencies (13 total) in this area surrounded the lack of proper weights for the training of females, and those deficiencies were addressed by the schools when noted.
Publicity – In a few cases where this deficiency was noted (a total of 12 were noted), resources were devoted to publicizing boys’ teams that were not devoted to girls’ teams.
Scheduling of Games & Practice Times - The count on this deficiency has decreased dramatically with this revisit cycle when compared to the original visits. Schools in most cases have public and published schedules of gym and field availability, and the needs of the girls are being served with time schedules much more than before.
Support Services – Undoubtedly the most noted deficiency (observed in 65 noted deficiencies) dealt with this area, and the vast majority related to booster clubs. Lack of reporting by booster groups, the school administrator’s failure to exercise control over the expenditures of these clubs, and in most cases, a lack of a written policy were the most common areas needing to be addressed. Such examples as the lack of a travel policy (which in the excitement of state qualifying suddenly leads to disproportionate boys’ spending on items like hotels and transportation) cause many schools to have disparate benefits for boys. This issue is compounded by the regular and routine turnover of booster club officers, and the fact that some of these groups feel that their registering as a separate organization (e.g., 501 (c) 3) suddenly makes them autonomous without obligation. Though the KHSAA continues to recommend a single booster club per school, and regularly instructs the schools as to both Title IX and KDE Red Book reporting requirements, this remains the most visible deficiency area.
Travel & Per Diem – Most of the 9 deficiencies observed in these areas were related to lack of a defined written travel policy that led to clearly disproportionate benefits to the boys. In addition, it highly likely that the reporting of such items in this area is probably incomplete as full accountability for booster expenses is probably lacking.
While these deficiencies clearly indicate the task of education and review is not complete, it should be noted that there are many opportunities for deficiencies. If each of the 270 schools has 10 areas of review, then there are 2700 opportunities for deficiencies to be observed; however, only 184 were documented after extensive on-site review. This clearly indicates a basic understanding of what is required at the local school level.
Next Steps
Five items remain at the forefront as this program continues into its third site visit cycle:
· The biggest challenge remains the constant turnover in leadership at the school level, and therefore, there is a  constant need for re-education, understanding and information processing.

· Additional audit staff members have been retained to ensure that the cycle takes only five years to complete.

· Field audit visits have been scheduled and will begin in mid-September (Attachment “B”).

· Two years ago, when the KHSAA Commissioner’s position changed, only two workshops were being conducted among the schools to assist with Title IX. This was expanded to four, and for this year, eight workshops were to be conducted. More than 180 school representatives have attended these workshops, which are complimentary and not required for membership.  This clearly illustrates the membership’s commitment to this program.

· The curriculum of the workshops has been re-tooled to illustrate and highlight these identified deficiency areas. Rather than spending the vast majority of time illustrating how to complete the reports, more focus has been on analyzing the results and making necessary changes. 

The staff of the KHSAA certifies the authenticity of the information included in this staff note and the attachments.
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